
MINUTES OF A REGULAR MEETING
BOARD OFREGENTS OF THE UNIVERSITY OF OKLAHOMA

THURSDAY, MAY 12, 1955 - 10:00 A.M.

A regular meeting of the Board of Regents of the University of Okla-
homa was held at 10:00 a.m. on Thursday, May 12, 1955, in the Office of the
President of the University, Norman.

The following were present: Regent Dave J. Morgan, President, pre-
siding; Regents McBride, Grisso, Benedum, and Short. Absent: Regents Little
and Foster. Mr. Leonard Savage, Oklahoma City, recently nominated as a member
of the Board by Governor Gary, the appointment now pending confirmation by the
State Senate, attended the meeting on invitation by Regent Short whose term as
a member of. the Board will expire when Mr. Savage's appointment is confirmed.

The minutes of the regular meeting held on April 14, 1955, were ap-
proved. The minutes of the special meeting held on April 25, 1955, were ap-
proved.

Regent Benedum moved and it was voted to approve personnel items
listed in the agenda as follows:

FACULTY

LEAVES OF ABSENCE WITHOUT PAY:

Charles Howell Reeves, Associate Professor of Classics, September 1, 1955 to
September 1, 1956. To accept a fellowship from the Fund for the Advancement
of Education (Ford).

Helen F. Kyle, Assistant Professor of Education June and July, 1955. To com-
plete dissertation and take final oral examination for the Doctor of Education
Degree at Boston University.

Dennis Crites, assistant Professor of Marketing, September 1, 1955 to January 16,
1956. To permit him to accept a Southern Fellowships Award which will enable
him to devote his full time to completing his doctoral dissertation.

Daniel N. Cardenas, Assistant Professor of Modern Languages, June 1, 1955 to
September 1, 1956. To accept fellowship from the Fund for the Advancement of
Education.

Sylvia Anne Zaremba, Assistant Professor of Music, June 1, 1955 to September 1,
- 1956. To compete in Piano Contest of the Queen Elizabeth Competition to be held

in Brussels, Belgium in May of 1956.

Stuart H. McIntyre, Instructor in Government, June 1, 1955 to September 1, 1956.
To accept fellowship from Southern Fellowships Fund and complete Ph.D. thesis.
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APPOINTMENTS:

Richard Boykin Pool, Associate Professor of Civil Engineering, $5,600 for 9
months, September 1, 1955.

Vernon Hill Upchurch, Assistant Professor of Accounting, $5,000 for 9 months,
September 1, 1955.

Richard H. Buskirk, Assistant Professor of Marketing, $5,000 for 9 months,
September 1, 1955.

Charles Joseph, Assistant Professor of Music, $4,800 for 9 months, September 1,
1955. Was employed on a temporary basis last year.

Marion Carl Phillips, Instructor in Marketing, $1,500 for 41/2 months, Septem-
ber 1, 1955, 3/4 time.

RESIGNATIONS:

Robert Gerle, Associate Professor of Music, June 1, 1955.

Myrl G. Herman, Assistant Professor of Education, September 1, 1955.

Milton R. Hahn, Instructor in Modern Languages, June 1, 1955.

GRADUATE ASSISTANTS

APPOINTMENTS:

Lawrence J. Dieterman, Department of Chemistry, $1,200 for 9 months, Septem-
ber 1, 1955.

Robert Earl Lyon, Department of Chemistry, $1,200 for 9 months, September 1,
1955.

Gerald Francis Thomas, Department of Chemistry, $1,200 for 9 months, Septem-
ber 1, 1955.

William Wayne Ballard, School of Geology, $600 for 41/2 months, September 1,
1955.

Joseph B. Carl, School of Geology, $1,200 for 9 months, September 1, 1955.

Alan Charles Dille, School of Geology, $1,200 for 9 months, September 1, 1955.

Clyde Bruce Furlow, School of Geology, $600 for 41/2 months, September 1, 1955.

William E. Gardner, School of Geology, $1,200 for 9 months, September 1, 1955.

Irwin B. Gold, School of Geology, $1,500 for 9 months, September 1, 1955.

Donald G. Harris, School of Geology, $600 for 41/2 months, September 1, 1955.
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Jackson G. Jones, School of Geology, $1,200 for 9 months, September 1, 1955.

Glen C. Luff, School of Geology, $1,200 for 9 months, September 1, 1955.

Kenneth D. Luff, School of Geology, $1,200 for 9 months, September 1, 1955.

Kenneth Eugene Masters, School of Geology, $600 for 41/2 months, September 1,
1955.

James Stuart McKinney, School of Geology, $1,200 for 9 months, September 1,
1955.

Otto Campbell Rath, School of Geology, $1,200 for 9 months, September 1, 1955.

Billy Kirk Reed, School of Geology, $600 for months, September 1, 1955.

Andrew Jackson Robinson, Jr., School of Geology, $600 for 41/2 months, Septem-
ber 1, 1955.

Charles Rockwell, School of Geology, $1,200 for 9 months, September 1, 1955.

Harry Kaufman Veal, School of Geology, $1,200 for 9 months, September 1, 1955.

John M. White, Jr., School of Geology, $1,200 for 9 months, September 1, 1955.

Larry John LeVieux, School of Journalism, $1,200 for 9 months, September 1,
1955.

Charles Ray Dees, Department of Mathematics and Astronomy, $1,200 for 9 months,
September 1, 1955.

Peter James Chandler, Department of Psychology, $1,500 for 9 months, Septem-
ber 1, 1955.

Lutfy Najib Diab, Department of Psychology, $1,500 for 9 months, September 1,
1955.

William Robert Hood, Department of Psychology, $1,500 for 9 months, Septem-
ber 1, 1955.	 •

Robert Jett Shader, Department of Psychology, $1,200 for 9 months, September 1,
1955.

Calvin Greenwood Beanies, Jr., Department of Zoology, $1,500 for 9 months, Sep-
tember 1, 1955.

Charles Adelbert Ely, Department of Zoology, $1,200 for 9 months, September 1,
1955.
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RESIGNATIONS:

Charles Leslie Cahill, Department of Chemistry, declined to accept 1955-56
appointment.

David Freeland Parmelee, Department of Zoology, April 1, 1955.

SUMMER SCHOOL

APPOINTMENTS:

Fred Mouck, Professor of Mechanics and Engineering Metallurgy, $590 per month,
June and July, 1955.

Maurice I. Mandell, Visiting Assistant Professor of Marketing, $460 per month,
June and July, 1955.

Eben Lennart Johnson, Instructor in Geology, $360 for June, 1955.

James Andrew Fikes, Visiting Lecturer in Education, $425 per month, June and
July, 1955.

Thomas Edward Jordan, Visiting Lecturer in Education, $550 per month, June
and July, 1955.

Ernest Warde Kelly, Visiting Lecturer in Education, $550 per month, June and
July, 1955.

James Madison May, Jr., Visiting Lecturer in Education, $550 per month, June
and July, 1955.

Hazel B. William% Visiting Instructor, University School, $360 per month,
June and July, 1955.

Dan L. Willson, Graduate Assistant, Biological Station, $90 per month, June
and July, 1955.

DECLINED TO ACCEPT APPOINTMENT:

Bernard O. Heston, Professor of Chemistry.

Elbridge D. Phelps, Professor of Law.

Harry H. Hill, Assistant Professor of Mechanics and Engineering Metallurgy.

NON-ACADEMIC

CHANGE:

Thomas E. Hamra, Chemist III, Oklahoma Geological Survey, salary rate increased
from 0175 per month, 1/2 time, to $350 per month, full time, June 1, 1955.
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RESIGNATIONS:

Blanche T. Williams Morgan, Librarian 	 Lower Division Library, June 1,
19550

Don N. Rickey, Jr., Librarian	 Phillips Collection, June 10, 1955.

SCHOOL OF MEDICINE AND UNIVERSITY HOSPITALS

LEAVES OF ABSENCE:

Ruben H. Mayberry, M.D., Assistant Professor of Anesthesiology, indefinite
leave of absence without pay because of illness, effective April 22, 1955.

Carl Krieger,	 returns from military leave of absence, July 1, 1955;
returns to position of Instructor in Anesthesiology.

APPOINTMENTS:

Leonard Nicholas Norcia, Instructor in Research Biochemistry, clinical rates,
Say 1, 1955.

Carryl William Wiggins, M.D., Clinical Assistant in Medicine, clinical rates,
May 15, 1955.

Harry Gray Hightower, M.D., Clinical Assistant in Psychiatry, clinical rates,
April 15, 1955.

Ancel Earp, Jr., M.D., Clinical Assistant in Surgery, clinical rates, May 1,
1955.

CHANGES:

Dorothy Jones, title changed from Administrative Supervisor, Nursing Service,
to Assistant Director, Nursing Service, salary increased from $275 to $300
per month, April 1, 1955.

Hassie Pendleton, title changed from Administrative Supervisor, Nursing Service,
to Assistant Director, Nursing Service, salary increased from ;275 to 000 per
month, April 1, 1955.

RESIGNATION:

Walter F. Edmundson, M.D., Assistant Professor of Preventive Medicine and Pub-
lic Health, April 1, 1955.

The Regents' committee, Benedum and Grisso, appointed to look into
the matter of the Phi Delta Theta property at the February 10, 1955 meeting
(pp. 5075-76) submitted the following report:

(Copies of this report were distributed at the meeting)
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REPORT OF REGENTS' COMMITTEE APPOINTED
TO CONSIDER THE PHI DELTA THETA LAND
PROBLEM.

Attached to this report, for reference purposes, is a
plat of a part of the South Half of the Northeast Quarter of Sec-
tion 6, Township 8 North, Range 2 West of the I. M., Cleveland
County, Oklahoma. The tract designated 5.93 acres is the Phi
Delta Theta property. Delta Tau Delta owns the tract designated
2.23 acres and Delta Delta Delta owns. the tract designated 2.251
acres. The tract designated 1.585 acres is owned by Augusta Meyer,
et al.

The Phi Delta Theta Fraternity is engaged in improving
with a fraternity house the Westerly half of its 5.93 acre tract
and had contracted the sale of the Easterly half thereof to Delta
Delta Delta. Prior to the consummation of this sale, the Univer-
sity expressed an interest in acquiring title to that portion of
the Phi Delta Theta tract which would lie East of Elm Street when
extended due South through the Phi Delta Theta property and to
the South side thereof. Relocated State Highway 9 will run along
the South side of the Phi Delta Theta property and it is likely
that the South 50 feet of the present Phi Delta Theta tract will
be taken for Highway 9 purposes.

Heretofore, the Regents of the University have, by
Resolution, declared that "Elm Street is the desirable West
boundary line of the campus from Brooks Street South to the
NATTC boundary." The Northerly boundary of NATTC will lie
adjacent to the South side of relocated Highway 9. This Committee
is in full accord with the Resolution adopted by the Regents as
above expressed, but doubts the wisdom of investing State funds
to the extent necessary for the purpose of acquiring title to the



Page 2.	 5-12-55.

strip lying East of Elm Avenue bounded on the North by Lindsay
Street and on the South by NATTC. An Appraiser selected by the
University has appraised that portion of the Phi Delta Theta
tract lying East of the West boundary of Elm Avenue if extended
South, being a strip 247.3 feet East and West, at the sum of
$8,500.00. Appraisers selected by Phi Delta Theta have
appraised the East 387.45 feet of its tract at $16,000.00.
There is not too much variance in the appraisals and at these
prices it would cost approximately $150,000.00 to acquire all
of the desired area East of Elm Avenue. The Northerly portion
of this tract is improved with residences which would likely
add an additional $50,000.00 to the cost of acquisition.

It is understood that an organization of the Methodist
Church has acquired a building site East of Elm Avenue and immedi-
ately South of Lindsay Street which it intends to improve as a
Student Center. It is, therefore, unlikely that the University
will ever acquire this particular tract and, quite likely, will
not see fit in future years to purchase the improved portion of
the tract East of Elm lying immediately South of the site now
owned by the Methodist Church Organization.

The Committee understands that ownership by the Univer-
sity of the Easterly portion of the Phi Delta Theta tract would
control the use to which this property would be put, but for
the cited reasons, it is recommended that the University discon-
tinue its efforts to acquire title to any portion of the tract
under consideration provided Phi Delta Theta will enter into
acceptable restrictive covenants limiting the use to which this
tract will be put in the future.

If this report should not be approved by the Regents,
and in view of the refusal to date of Phi Delta Theta to accept
the sum of $16,000.00 for the East 387.45 feet of its tract,
then it is recommended that a Committee of the Regents be
appointed to negotiate a price to be paid by the University for
the desired portion of the Phi Delta Theta property, and in this
connection it is further recommended that, if the University
purchases the area lying East of the West line of Elm Street when
extended South through the Phi Delta Theta tract, it nevertheless
pay the owner the negotiated price for the entire East 387.45
feet of the tract, and at the same time enter into restrictive
covenants acceptable to Phi Delta Theta limiting the use to which
the area could put in the future. The interest of the University,
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however, would be better served to purchase approximately the
Easterly Half of the Phi Delta Theta tract and divert Elm Avenue,
when extended South, to the West and along the West side of the
University property so acquired in order that the entire tract
could be utilized by the University. It has been previously
suggested that Elm Avenue be diverted to the West and College
Street diverted to the East, joining approximately 100 feet South
of the Northerly line of the Phi Delta Theta property, and
entering Highway 9 as one street. It is realized that this would
create a serious traffic problem and in the event Elm Street
should be diverted to the West, it is the opinion of the Committee
that it should not join with College Street, but that a new street
should be dedicated to the use by the public by the owners of the
tract lying between Chautauqua Street and College Street along
the North line of the Phi Delta Theta property.

If the University does not acquire any portion of the
Phi Delta Theta tract, the Easterly half thereof will undoubtedly
be used in the immediate future for fraternity purposes and im-
proved with a fraternity house similar to the Phi Delta Theta con-
struction. In such event, the welfare of the University would be
served in that persons approaching the Southwesterly portion of
the Campus on relocated Highway 9 likely would be well impressed
with sightly fraternity houses. In this connection, the Univer-
sity should continue its efforts to prevent the zoning of any
portion of the area East of Elm Street between Lindsay and re-
located Highway 9 for business purposes.

Respectfully submitted,

W. D. Grisso.

T. R. Benedum.
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Following a discussion, Regent Benedum recommended that the Univer-
sity not purchase the tract in question for the reasons given in the report
by the committee. Regent Short moved and it was voted to adopt the report
and approve the recommendation of the committee; that a copy of the report
be sent by the Secretary to Mr. C. D. Stinchecum, attorney representing the
Phi Delta Theta Fraternity, and report the action of the Regents.

Regent Benedum made a progress report of the Athletic Ticket Com-
mittee (Regents Little and Benedum, and Boyd Gunning) appointed to look into
the matter of tickets for the football game with Texas University at Dallas
(March 14, 1955, pp. 5109-10). He stated the matter has been discussed with
representatives of the Regents of the University of Texas by telephone and
that a meeting with representatives of the Texas Regents and others, to dis-
cuss not only the ticket matter, but also the hotel situation, is to be held.
next week in Dallas.

President Cross reported he had just received the resignation of
Bruce Drake as head basketball coach. He stated he had discussed the matter
of a successor with Bud Wilkinson and that Bud had made an oral recommenda-
tion that Doyle Parrack, basketball coach at Oklahoma City University, be
named basketball coach at the University of Oklahoma at an annual salary of
$8,500 on a five-year contract with an increment of #200 per year, with the
right to select his own assistant coaches.

After some discussion President Cross recommended that the Regents
refer the matter to the Athletic Committee (McBride, Morgan, Little) and not
accept the recommendation of Mr. Wilkinson today. Regent Benedum moved and
it was voted to refer the matter to the existing committee, to meet with
President Cross and Mr. Wilkinson to prepare a recommmendation to the full
Board. Regent McBride moved and it was voted that the resignation of Bruce
Drake as head basketball coach be accepted effective at the end of his pre-
sent contract, July 1, 1955. Regent McBride moved that Bruce Drake be in

. vited to retain connections with the University of Oklahoma for such useful
service as would be designated by the President of the University at a mini-
mum salary of $7,000 per year. Regent Benedum moved that Regent McBride's
motion be amended, changing Bruce Drake's minimum salary from $7,000 to $6,000
per year. The McBride motion and the amendment by Regent Benedum were approved.

President Cross read a letter from James A. Robinson, a graduate
student majoring in government who is writing his thesis which is devoted to
an account of loyalty investigations and loyalty legislation in Oklahoma.
For this purpose Mr. Robinson is requesting that he be permitted to see the
minutes of the Regents in connection with the Dr. Maurice Halperin case in
1941 and also the minutes in connection with the Dr. Richard Blanc case in
1952. He would like permission to read and quote from the transcript of that
hearing and the Regents' action in the case.
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•

President Cross expressed full confidence in this young man and
recommended that the materials be made available for the purposes outlined
under the supervision of Professor Vern Thornton. President Cross raised
the question about the Howard Wilson report to the Governor and whether
this could be used without the permission of former Governor Murray. Regent
Benedum stated the Wilson report was returned to the Regents and that it be-
longs to the Regents.

It was voted to permit Mr. Robinson to see the material as requested.

President Cross called attention to resolutions by several county
medical associations supporting the request for additional funds for the medi-
cal school and University Hospitals.

The resolutions were received and ordered tiled.

President Cross reported he had received a detailed report on the
procedure for admission to the University Hospitals from Dr. Robert C. Lowe,
Medical Director. He stated the report is quite lengthy and for that reason
did not have copies made for the Regents.

The report was received and ordered filed. The President was asked
to express the appreciation of the Regents for the detailed report.

President Cross reported plans are being made for pre-enrollment
following the announcement of the need to restrict admissions to the facili-
ties available. He stated there will not be more funds to employ additional
teachers. The plan is to have one month of enrollment for resident students,
to be followed with a week for nonresidents. We could take care of a maximum
of 2800 freshmen. If the Regents approve, an early announcement of the plan
should be made. The applicants will come in by about 100 per day.

It was the consensus of the Regents that this is the best plan under
the circumstances. President Cross stated he would make a further report on
the procedures at the next meeting.

President Cross reported bids have been received on additional furni-
ture for Parkview Apartments and the bids received were as follows:

Harbour-Longmire Company, Oklahoma C.#7 $8,625.00,
L. B. Herbst Corporation, Chicago 8,562.73
Mandel Brothers, Inc., Chicago 8,496.60

LandaW Furniture Company, Norman 8,417.64
Educational and Institutional Cooperative, New

York 8,410.44

Gilbert A. Force, Chicago 8,349.20
A. F. Williams, Furniture Company, Oklahoma City 8,346.94
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Items included are 24 upholstered arm chairs, 48 coffee tables, 48
night tables, 48 five-drawer chests, 12 step tables and 48 desks.

Money for the purchase is available in housing system earnings.

President Cross recommended that a contract for additional furnishings
for Parkview Apartments be awarded to the low bidder, the A. F. Williams, Furni-
ture Company, Oklahoma City. Approved*

President Cross reported that the University Budget Council has
adopted a resolution and asked that it be presented to the Regents. A copy
of the resolution follows:

"Whereas, the University of Oklahoma Budget Council, after a thor-
ough study of the University's educational and general operating budget needs
for 1955-56, has concluded that certain additional expenditures are urgently
needed in order to carry on a 'hold-the-line' program in 1955-56; and

"Whereass' salaries of professors are 22% short of the national
average for comparable state universities, and the University is next to the
lowest of the Big Seven institutions in salary rates for professors and asso-
ciate professors; and

"Whereas, because of budget limitations this year no merit salary
increases were given faculty and administrative staff members and no normal
increments were given classified staff members, and another year without in-
creases not only would have serious effect on staff morale, but also would
result in losing a substantial number of valuable faculty members; and

"Whereas, it is expected that University staff members will vote
favorably May 17 in the referendum on Social Security coverage, and in such
event the University must pay the employer's 2% Social Security tax for newly
covered employees as an additional budget item amounting to $55,000; and

"Whereas, financial pressure has reduced the University's expendi-
tures for instructional equipment year by year from $193 2000 in fiscal 1949
to $22,400 last year, and a large number of the University's scientific labora-
tories and the equipment for instruction in other departments are obsolete and
inadequate, and the quality of instruction will continue to deteriorate unless
substantial amounts are spent for new and replacement equipment in the very
near future; and

"Whereas, the University Library has been found to be deficient by
125,000 volumes in its books and periodicals collections, as compared to the
median of neighboring and similar state university libraries, and the defi-
ciencies in fundamental research materials and current instructional books
are particularly serious; and

"Whereas, a minimum 'hold-the-line' program should include at least
$100,000 for selective merit raises for faculty, administrative, and other
professional staff; $45,000 for single-increment salary increases for classi-
fied staff; $55,000 for matching Social Security tax for Teacher Retirement
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System members; $125,000 for long deferred needs for instructional equipment;
$125,000 for increases in instructional supply budgets, and $25,000 for an in-
crease in the Library Book fund; and

"Whereas, there is now no assurance that there will be any substan-
tial increase in state funds available for allocation by the State Regents
for the operating budget for either 1955-56 or 1956-57; and

"Whereas, estimated income from other sources in 1955-56 is expected
to be virtually unchanged from this year, with additional fee income from
larger enrolment offset by the decline in fee from World War II veterans; and

"Whereas, the Budget Council has made a determined effort to elimi-
nate all non-essential items Pram the budget, and has carefully scrutinized
all details of the proposed budget, along with more than 1,000 pages of ex-
planatory statements from departments and has conducted hearings for repre-
sentatives of all departments, and after such study, has concluded that the
lowest budget it can recommend conscientiously as a minimum program is more
than $400,000 in excess of the present estimate of income for 1955-56;

"NOW THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the Budget Council of the Univer-
sity of Oklahoma that the Council recommend that approximately $354,000 in
new income be obtained by changing the semester fee per credit hour as follows:

Present	 Proposed
Per Hour Maximun Per Hour Maximun

Regular semester $5.50 $66.00 $7.00 $84.00

Summer Session 5.00 40.00 7,00 56.00

"The proposed higher fee would be slightly under this year's national
average for state universities.	 It would place the University of Oklahoma among
the Big Seven institutions as follows:

Iowa State $99.00*
Nebraska 90.00**
Colorado 87.50*
Kansas State 85.00*
Oklahoma 84.00
Kansas 82.50
Missouri 80.50

*New higher rates approved for 1955.
**Increase from $80 subject to approval

of proposed building projects."

President Cross stated he would not want to recommend to the State
Regents for Higher Education without first discussing the matter With Presi-
dent Willham of Oklahoma A & M College, but that the resolution should be
transmitted to the State Regents for Higher Education for the information it
contains. Following a discussion Regent Short moved and it was voted to
approve the recommendation of the President.
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President Cross recommended that the Regents authorize expenditure
of approximately $12,000 for remodeling of Cleveland House at Wilson Center,
the work to include installation of wardrobe closets, built-in chaste, light-
ing improvements, and redecoration of the building.

This is the last of the seven dormitory units at Wilson Center to
be so remodeled. Funds for the work are available from earnings of the 1954
Bond• Issue System for year ending April 30, 1955.

Approved.

President Cross reported prior to July 1, 1955, there will be a
surplus of $35,387.49 in the Principal and Interest Fund of the Power and
Heating Plant Bond Issue.

Terms of the issue require that any balance remaining in the Prin-
cipal and Interest Fund after the required reserve has been established shall
be used to retire bonds prior to maturity.

President Cross recommended that the Regents authorize use of the
surplus in the Principal and Interest Fund of the Power and Heating Plant
Bond Issue to retire $35,000 face value bonds of the 1972 maturity on July 1,
1955, the bonds to be so retired to be selected by lot as required by terms
of the bonds.

Approved.

President Cross reported prior to June 1, 1955 there will be in
the Sinking Fund of the Music Building Bonds of 1947 an amount sufficient to
meet principal and interest payments due on that date plus a cash surplus
sufficient to redeem $3,000 face value bonds prior to maturity. The follow-
ing resolution was submitted by President Cross and he recommended its adop-
tion:

RESOLUTION

WHEREAS, prior to June 1, 1955, there will be in the Sinking Fund
of the Regents of the University of Oklahoma Music Building Bonds of 1947 an
amount sufficient to meet the principal and interest payments due on that date
plus a cash surplus sufficient to redeem $3,000 face value bonds prior to
maturity; and

WHEREAS, bonds numbered 150-152, inclusive, of the 1971 maturity
are eligible for retirement prior to maturity on June 1, 1955 at a call pre-
mium of $12.50 per bond;

BE IT RESOLVED by the Board of Regents of the University of Oklahoma
that bonds numbered 150-152, inclusive, of the 1971 maturity of the Regents of
the University of Oklahoma Music Building Bonds of 1947 be called for redemp-
tion at par and accrued interest plus a call premium of $12.50 per bond on
June 1, 1955, and that the State Treasurer be directed to redeem the said bonds
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on June 1, 1955, at par and accrued interest plus a call premium of $12.50
per bond; and provided further that upon receipt of said bonds called for
redemption the State Treasurer shall cancel the said bonds and remaining
interest coupons and give the Controller of the University of Oklahoma evi-
dence of such cancellation.

Approved.

President Cross reported the first year's operation of the Dormi-
tory Bonds of 1954 Housing System was completed at the end of April.

In addition to the amounts needed for payments on interest and
principal of the bond issue, and a deposit of $40000 toward establishment
of the required sinking fund reserve, the system earned approximately $54,000.

Terms of the bond issue provide that any revenues of the system
remaining as surplus at the end of the bond year after meeting operating costs
and payments to the bond fund may be, at the discretion of the Board of Re-
gents, transferred into a special account to be used for improvements to the
system.

President Cross recommended that the Board of Regents authorize
transfer of the surplus revenue in the Dormitory Bonds of 1954 housing sys-
tem as of April 30, 1955, into a special account to be used for replacement
of furnishings and equipment, construction of additions or improvements to
the system, or any lawful corporate purpose, as provided in the terms of the
bond issue.

Approved.

President Cross recommended the adoption of a resolution authorizing
the sale of 100 shares of stock of the Louisiana Land and Exploration Company,
stock certificate No. H81594, reported as a gift to the University from Mr.
Everett DeGolyer at the April meeting of the Regents. The following resolu-
tion was unanimously adopted;

RESOLUTION

BE IT RESOLVED by the Board of Regents of the University of Oklahoma
that, pursuant to the wishes of Everett L. DeGolyer, donor of 100 shares of
stock of The Louisiana Land and Exploration Company, Stock Certificate No.
H81594 0 to the University of Oklahoma, for said stock to be sold and the pro-
ceeds thereof used in the purchase of books on the history of science as an
addition to the DeGolyer Collection in the University Library, that the Secre-
tary of the Board of Regents be empowered and authorized, for and on behalf
of the Board, to sell, assign, transfer and make delivery of the stock, and
to make and execute on behalf of the Board such endorsements on the stock
certificate or separate instruments of conveyance, including the power of
appointment of attorney to transfer such shares of stock on the books of the
registrar of the company which has issued the shares, as may be necessary to
accomplish such sale and transfer of ownership of the securities.
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President Cross reported bids have been received for supplying Army.
R.O.T.C. uniforms for the academic year 1955-56:

1. Kalan Uniform Company, Inc.,
31 South Franklin Avenue,
Chicago,	 f.o.b. Norman, net.

2. Craddock Company,
1209-11 Grand Avenue,
Kansas City, f.o.b. Norman,
leas 1% - 10 days Net. 30.

3. Stanbury and Company,
720 Delaware, Kansas City,
f.o.b. Norman, net.

4. Sol Frank Company,
517 Houston, San Antonio,
f.o.b. Norman, net.

$110.75

111.75

119.00

137.99

Sample uniforms were submitted by each bidder and were inspected
by the Director of Purchasing, the Military Property custodian and members
of the Army R.O.T.C. staff.

This group agreed unanimously to recommend that the contract be
awarded to the Craddock Company, the next to lowest bidder. The Kalan Uniform
Company, which had the contract for 1954-55, failed to comply with contract
provisions for mid-semester deliveries. The Craddock Company is the only
company bidding which has a regular company representative located as close
as Oklahoma City with authority to speak and act for the Company.

If the Craddock Company's offer of 1% discount for payment in 10
days could be earned, this firm's bid would be lowest. However, the contract
terms provide that payment for the uniforms will be subject to collection of
the purchase price, partly from the Army and partly from Army R.O.T.C. students
for whom the uniforms are ordered. Therefore, the Craddock Company bid is con-
sidered to be the second low bid, and the lowest acceptable bid.

President Cross recommended that the contract for Army R.O.T.C. uni-
forms for 1955-56 be awarded to the Craddock Company, Kansas City, as the low-
est acceptable bidder.

Approved.

President Cross reported the following bids have been received for
supplying Air Force R.O.T.C. uniforms for the academic year 1955-56:

S. Abrams and Co., Phildelphia	 net 4121.20
Stanbury and Co., Kansas City 106.95
H.	 Holter, Norman 102.80
Kalan Uniform Co., Chicago 97.85
Redman's Military Tailors, Houston 97.10
J. B. Battle Uniform Co., Oklahoma City 95.38
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A committee of professional tailors which examined sample uniforms
with labels covered found the quality of the samples submitted by the two
lowest bidders to be unsatisfactory.

The third lowest bidder, Kalan Uniform Company, Chicago, is the
firm which had the Army R.O.T.C. uniform contract last year. The service
was considered unsatisfactory because of poor fitting and slow delivery.

The fourth lowest bidder, H. 	 Holter, had the Air Force contract
last year and gave good service.

For these reasons the Air R.O.T.C. staff and the Purchasing Office
recommended that the contract be given to 	 Halter. President Cross also
recommended that the 1955-56 contract for Air Force R.O.T.C. uniforms be
awarded to H. G. Holter, the lowest acceptable bidder.

Approved.

President Cross reported bids have been received on 1014-1/2 reams
of Warren's book paper. Identical bids of $9,866.83, f.o.b. Norman, less 2%,
30 day delivery, were received from Tulsa Paper Company, Tulsa, and Western
Newspaper Union, Oklahoma City.

President Cross explained that last fall through an oversight two
orders were issued to the Western Newspaper Union and for that reason it is
recommended the above purchase be made from the Tulsa Paper Company which
was also given the last order at the February meeting.

Approved..

The following are statements of Estimated Income and Expenditures"
for the Department of Athletics for 1955-56. The Athletic Council recommends
approval of the proposed budget for 1955-56, based on estimated income.

THE UNIVERSITY OF OKLAHOMA ATHLETIC DEPARTMENT

SUMMARY OF ESTIMATED INCOME AND PROPOSED EXPENDITURES FOR 1955-56

ESTIMATED INCOME ' 1954-55, ).955-56

*Gate Receipts ($576,543.00) ($528,000.00)
Football 555,064.00 5070000.00
Other Sports 21,479.00 21,000.00

Program Sales 17,160.00 13,000.00
Program Advertising 10,960.00 10,000.00
Interest 5,000.00 2,500.00
Radio & Television 21,597.00 15,000.00
Concessions 14,354.00 17,000.00
Miscellaneous 9,502.00 10,000.00
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ESTIMATED INCOME	 (contd.) 1954 55 

$ 20,000.00
12,629.00
7,717.00

12,000.00

•
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1955-56

Golf
Swimming
Pro Grams
Orange Bowl

Total Current Income

Prior Year June 30 Surplus

Total Available Funds

*After deductions of payments to other teams

PROPOSED EXPENDITURES

$ 18,000.00
12,000.00

1707,462.00

209,262.00

$916,724.00

1954-55

$625,500.00

209,262.00

$834,762.00

•	 1955-56

Football
Basketball
Other Sports
Pooled Equipment and Supplies
Administrative and Office Expense
Public Relations
Golf Course
Swimming Pool
Scholarships
Program Expense
Social Security
Miscellaneous
Yearbook, Band, Interscholastic
Capital Additions and Improvements
Stadium Debt Service
Operation and Maintenance of Plant
Utility Service	 -
Intramural.
Ticket and Ticket Sales Expense
Complimentary Tickets
WNAD

Total Proposed Expenditures

Amount of Surplus to Cover Budget

$121,044.08
29,900.00
50,735.00
25,500.00
38,420.00
19,310.00
35,040.00
7,250.00

155,300.00
18,000.00
1,600.00
5,000.00
3,500.00
14,400.00
156,250.00
200000.00
3,000.00
21,833.00
32,440.00
12,000.00
1.072.79

$125,650.00
32,000.00.
55,435.00
25,800.00
42,900.00
19,310.00
31,900.00
8,450.00

160,923.00
16,000.00
3,000.00
5,000.00
3,500.00
7,000.00

105,000000
20,000.00
5,000.00

21,830.00
33,080.00
15,000.00
1.100000

$771,594.87 $737,878.00

$111,378.00

President Cross explained that the summary of income is estimated,
and conservatively. He recommended approval of the proposed expenditures as
shown.

Approved.
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Following is a copy of a communication from Kenneth Farris, Business
Manager of Athletics, under date of April 29, concerning. the ticket problem
for the football games:

"Dear Dr. Cross:

"rear by year our ticket problems are becoming more serious. The Regents re-
cently expressed concern over the Texas tickets, but I feel that our season
ticket situation is far more serious.

"It has now reached the point that I have to prevaricate almost daily. Such
action is contrary to my personal convictions and belief. These prevarications
are not direct statements but amount to the same thing. For example, a patron
who has held the same seats for a long time will call on me and ask for im-
provement. My reply is, 'We certainly will improve your position if the nec-
essary vacancies occur.' I know full well that it a vacancy occurs it will
never go to any such patron because it is necessary that it go to a Regent,
Former Regent, Higher Regent, Touchdown Club member, Governor's Office, a per-
son who supplies summer jobs, program advertisers, or some other special cate-
gory.. It should be pointed out that many members of the Touchdown Club, es-
pecially those who did not hold good tickets before joining, make little or
no progress annually but do come ahead of other patrons.

"When a person is assigned the same, 10 yard line, location for five or more
straight years, be begins to doubt not only my integrity but the integrity of
the Department and the Institution. Patrons in this category, including faculty
and staff, purchased approximately 16,100 of our 19,299 season tickets last
year. The remaining 3,200 tickets were purchased by Regents, Touchdown Club
members, etc. These people, 16,100 tickets, represent the bulk of our income.
They cannot be disregarded nor passed over much longer. They know vacancies
occur and that they are filled in many instances by people who do not have
the seniority they built up over a period of years.

"I fully respect the Touchdown Club and the contributions it makes, the demands
made upon Regents, the need to help people who help us, the legislature, the
Governor's Office, and the State Editors. Consideration for these groups is
necessary and certainly must be continued, but at the same time, others must
be given some consideration in order that they not lose their faith in my
office and eventually the Institution.

"I was confronted just today, in person, with two specific examples. One was
a faculty member who had held the same seats (15 yard line) for eight years.
He quite naturally complained rather vigorously and stated he had requested
improvement every year to no avail. The second case today was man whom I
had never seen nor heard of before. His name was not even familiar. He first
complained and made accusations to Mrs. Capps about how the politicians and
others get the good seats, etc. We finally calmed him down and told him we
certainly would try to improve his position if the necessary vacancies occur.
In checking his record, he had held the same seats (10 yard line) since 1949
and had asked for improvement every year.
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"Cases such as these are far more numerous than realized. Out of the 14,000
season tickets already sold, more than one-half have requested improvement.

"It is my firm belief that we are seriously endangering our public relations
and future Department income because of a problem which apparently has only
a partial solution. I have been concerned about this problem since I experienced
my first ticket sale in 1950. I have devoted many long hours of study through
the years to a possible solution, and feel that I have a partial solution.

"Please allow me to recommend the following plan for your consideration:

"1. I should like to fill all Regents, Higher Regents, Former Re-
gents, and Governor's Office purchases from the courtesy card
section. (This will enable me to pick up approximately 82
season tickets throughout the West stadium, which will permit
improvement for approximately 248 patrons.) One vacancy enables
U3 to make several moves since it is our policy to move a per-
son holding a poorer location into a vacancy, thence a chain
reaction down the line. A vacancy in section 4. would mean a
move for someone from section 3 to section 4, a move from 2
into 3, and from section 1 to 2. These three patrons have been
made happy, and a vacancy has occurred in section 1 for new or-
ders.

"2. Hold sufficient section 5 tickets to accommodate the legisla-
ture courtesy card holders only. Place these at a special
window where, by courtesy card number, the legislature will
receive the section 5 tickets. This will assure the legisla-
ture choice tickets at all times.

"3. Furnish all other courtesy card holders, by special window and
card number, with choice East side seats, which I will take
from the visiting team allotment. de will still be furnish-
ing the visiting teams with tickets equal to the ones we re-
ceive away from home. (These would have to be and zone for
the Notre Dame game.)

Undoubtedly, we will receive some complaints from State Offi-
cials and publishers: however, we will still be making avail-
able to them complimentary seats between the 35 and the 50
yard line, for which we must pay our conference opponents 75.

"4. Use the remaining section 5 tickets, which will number approxi-
mately 300, to improve season ticket patrons.

"This proposal would allow us to improve approximately 1,450 season ticket
locations, which will certainly alleviate a very serious condition.

"I have discussed this proposal with Mr. Wilkinson, and he concurs with my
recommendations.

Very truly yours,

/s/ Kenneth

Kenneth E. Farris
Business Manager of Athletics"
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The matter was discussed at some length and it was agreed to post-
pone any action and to refer the matter to the Regents' Ticket Committee
(Regents Benedum and Little, and Boyd Gunning) for study and recommendation.

President Cross presented the following communication under date
of April 21 from Earl Sneed, Jr., Chairman of the Athletic Council:

“Re: Student Athletic Tickets - 1955-56

"President G. L. Cross
Faculty Exchange

'Dear Sir:

"The Athletic Council, after considerable study, much deliberation and weigh-
ing of facts and statistics, recommends the following plan for the 1955 student
ticket.

"1. That an all year ticket be established.

"2. That the ticket sell for $8.50. Each student, regardless of the
number of hours carried, who is issued an 	 Card, may purchase a
ticket. Married students may purchase a ticket at the same price for
the wife or husband.

"3. It is further recommended that the student tickets be issued
subject to the following conditions:

a. When requested by the Athletic Department, the pur-
chaser agrees to present his I.D. Card in addition to
his student Athletic ticket. The ticket will not be
honored if identification is not presented when required.

b. If a Student Athletic Ticket is presented for admis-
sion by any person other than the authorized owner, the
entire ticket will be taken up and all rights thereto
forfeited, and full admission price collected.

c. This ticket is good only for events sponsored by the
Department of Athletics. This excludes N.C.A.A., A.A.U.,
and the Varsity-Alumni games. The ticket will be good
for.admission only up to capacity attendance and will not
assure the owner a seat except for football.

d. Any unused portion of this ticket is not redeemable,
and if lost or stolen, will not be' duplicated.

e. Refunds will be made only in accordance with the es-
tablished policy. (80% refund if the student officially
withdraws during the first two weeks of the first semester,
50% during the 3rd and 4th weeks, and 25%, during the 5th
and 6th weeks. No refund will be made after the 6th week
of the first semester.)



May 12, 1955	 5144

f. Void at the end of the second semester, 1956.

Respectfully,

/s/ Earl Sneed

Earl Sneed, Jr., Chairman
Athletic Council"

President Cross recommended disapproval of the proposal for the
reason that this would be an increase of only $1.00 and would include all
minor sports during the second semester. It i•hoped that the minor sports
program will be improved and create more interest and attract larger audiences
and make the program more nearly self-supporting. If the price were estab-
lished as recommended it would be very difficult to make a change later.
Also it would create many problems in connection with refunds to those drop-
ping out of the University during or at the end of the football season.

On motion by Regent Benedum, the President's recommendation was
approved.

President Cross recommended approval of the basketball schedule
for 1955-56 as follows:

December 5
December 8
December 10
December 12
December 15
December 20
December 23
December 27-30
January 7
January 10
January 14
January 28
January 30
February 4
February 9
February 13
February 17
February 20
February 25
March 3
March 5

Approved.

Baylor
Rice
Vanderbilt
Ohio State
Arkansas
Oklahoma A & M
Illinois
Big 7 Tourney
Kansas
Kansas State
Iowa State.
Iowa State
Kansas State
Missouri
Oklahoma A & M
Nebraska
Kansas
Colorado
Missouri
Nebraska
Colorado

at Norman
at Houston
at Nashville
at Columbus
at Norman .
at Norman
at Champaign
at Kansas City
Lawrence'
at Norman
at Norman
at Ames
at Manhattan
at Norman
at Stillwater
at Norman
at Norman
at Norman
at Columbia
at Lincoln
at Boulder

President Cross reported the Faculty Senate and the Employee-Manage-
tt Council have agreed on a revised group insurance plan for University em

ployees. This has been before the Regents on various occasions, but the plan
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approved at the meeting on June 18, 1953 (pp . 4618-19)', amended September 8,
1954 (p. 4995) had proved objectionable and the action at the September meet-
ing (p. 4995) was rescinded at the November 11, 1954 meeting (p. 5038). The
significant points of the proposal have been endorsed separately by the Senate
and the Employee-Management Council.

President Cross recommended that the Board of Regents authorize exe-
cution of an amendment to the group life insurance agreement with the Atlas
Life Insurance Company of Tulsa, which would:

(a) change the amount of coverage for various classes of employees
from the present basis, which is

Class of	 Annual Base	 Amount of
Employees	 Salary or Wage	 Insurance

	

I	 $2,999 or less	 $1,000
	II	 3,000 or more	 3,000

to a new schedule as follows

Class of	 Annual Base	 Amount of
Employees	 Salary or Wage	 Insurance

	

I	 Up to $3,000	 $1,000
$3,000 to $4,999	 3,000

	

III	 $5,000 and over	 5,000

(b) make participation by present staff members voluntary, and par-,
ticipation mandatory as a condition of employment for all new full-time em-
ployees appointed for three months or more after June 30, 1955;

(c) provide for termination of insurance at time of retirement
unless-converted by the employee.

The recommendation was approved.

President Cross recommended appointment of the following physicians
as Visiting Lecturers in the School of Medicine for the year 1955-56. The
rank of Visiting Lecturer is granted usually to physicians residing outside
of Oklahoma City who are unable to participate regularly in the teaching ac-
tivities of the School of Medicine. These appointments are on a yearly basis,
subject to reappointment, effective July 1, 1955 to June 30, 1956.

NAME AND TOWN	 DEPARMENT

Robert L. Anderson, M.D.	 Surgery
Tulsa

Harle V. Barrett, M.D.	 Preventive Medicine
Ponca City
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Berget H. Blocksom, Jr., M.D. 	 Urology
Tulsa

Forrest R. Brown, M.D. 	 Preventive Medicine
Wewoka

Paul B. Champlin, M.D.	 Surgery
Eni d 

Beverley C. Chatham, M.D.	 Obstetrics
Chickasha

Howard M. Cohenour, M.D. 	 Urology
Tulsa

J. William Finch, M.D.	 Medicine
Hobart

William P. Fite, M.D.	 Surgery
Muskogee

Thomas S. Gafford, Jr., M.D.	 Pathology
Muskogee

Orin R. Gregg, M.D. 	 Preventive Medicine
Norman

Charles E. Green, M.D.	 Pediatrics
Lawton

John F. Hecklers M.D.	 Preventive Medicine
Muskogee

Paul T. Haney, M.D.	 Preventive Medicine
Tulsa

Rosemary B. Harvey, M.D.	 Preventive Medicine
Miami'

Lynn Hollis, M.D.	 Preventive Medicine
Oklahoma City

Dave B. Lhevine, M.D.	 Radiology
Tulsa

Ray H. Lindsey, M.D.	 Surgery
Pauls Valley

Leo Lowbeer, M.D.	 Pathology
Tulsa

Emanuel N. Lubin, M.D.	 Urology
Tulsa

John E. McDonald, M.D.	 Orthopedic Surgery
Tulsa

Robert H. Mayes, M.D.	 Preventive Medicine
Anadarko

Charles H. Miller, Jr., M.D.	 Preventive Medicine
Lawton

Clifford Moore, M.D.	 Preventive Medicine
Stillwater

John B. Morey, M.D.	 Medicine
Ada

Ralph W. Murphy, M.D.	 Pediatrics
Ardmore

E. Cotter Murray, M.D.	 Preventive Medicine
Oklahoma City

Kenneth i. Navin, M.D. 	 Preventive Medicine
Shawnee
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Ray U. Northrip,	 Pathology
Ada

Carl Puckett, M.D.	 Medicine
Oklahoma City

Arthur S. Risser, M.D.	 Surgery
Blackwell

Henry T. Russell, M.D.	 Pathology
Enid

Loraine Schmidt, M.D.	 Preventive Medicine
Sapulpa

Alfred R. Sugg,	 Urology
Ada

James B. Thompson, M.D.	 Surgery
Tulsa

A. Ray Wiley, M.D.	 Surgery
Tulsa

Approved.

President Cross recommended the following faculty promotions for
the School of Medicine to become effective July 1, 1955. These promotions
were submitted by the various departments and have met with the unanimous
approval of the Executive Committee of the Faculty Board of the School of
Medicine.

NAME AND PRESENT RANK

Henry B. Strenge, M.D.
Clinical Professor

Joseph A. Rieger, M.D.
Associate Professor

David D. Paulus, M.D.
Associate Professor

Meredith M. Appleton, M.D.
Assistant Professor

Frank P. Bertram, D.D.S.
Assistant Professor

Harry L. Deupree, M.D.
Assistant Professor

Ella Mary George, M.D.
Assistant Professor

Richard G. Hahn, M.D.
Assistant Professor

RECOMMENDED RANK	 DEPARTMENT

Professor	 Pediatrics

Clinical Professor	 Psychiatry

Associate Professor	 Medicine
Emeritus

Associate Professor	 Urology

Associate Professor 	 Surgery

Associate Professor	 Obstetrics

Associate Professor 	 Physical Medicine

Associate Professor	 Preventive Medicine



Associate Professor

Associate Professor

Associate Professor

Associate Professor

Associate Professor

Associate Professor

Associate Professor

Associate Professor

Associate Professor

Assistant Professor

Assistant Professor

Assistant Professor

Assistant Professor

Assistant Professor

Assistant Professor

Assistant Professor

Assistant Professor

Anatomy

Medicine

Pharmacology

Bacteriology

Psychiatry

Urology

Anesthesiology

Surgery

Psychiatry

Orthopedic Surgery

Obstetrics

Pediatrics

Surgery

Medicine

Opthalmology

Obstetrics

Gynecology
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John Fs Lhotka, Ph.D., M.D.
Assistant Professor

Roy Cobb Lytle
Assistant Professor

Richard. W. Payne, M.D.
Assistant Professor

Hal H. Ramsey, III, Ph.D.
Assistant Professor

Robert A. Schneider, M.D.
Assistant Professor

Jim Taylor, M.D.
Assistant Professor

Lewis C. Taylor, M.D.
Assistant Professor

Paul M. Vickers, M.D.
Assistant Professor

Harold B. Witten, M.D.
Consulting Instructor

James C. Amspacher, M.D.
Instructor

Charles D. Bodine, M.D.
Instructor

Kenneth E. Bohan, M.D.
Instructor

Vance A. Bradford, M.D.
Instructor

Richard E. Carpenter, M.D.
Instructor

Richard A. Clay, M.D.
Instructor

Daisy G. Cotten, M.D.
Instructor

Sterling T. Crawford, M.D.
Instructor



Assistant Professor

Assistant Professor

Assistant Professor

Assistant Professor

Assistant Professor

Assistant Professor

Assistant Professor

Assistant Professor

Assistant Professor

Assistant Professor

Assistant Professor

Assistant Professor

Assistant Professor

Assistant Professor

Assistant Professor

Assistant Professor

Assistant Professor

Assistant Professor

Surgery

Urology

Surgery

Urology

Surgery

Surgery

Psychiatry

Psychiatry

Psychiatry

Surgery

Orthopedic Surgery

Otorhinolaryngology

Medicine

Surgery

Pediatrics

Obstetrics

Anesthesiology

Preventive Medicine
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John A. Cunningham, M.D.
Instructor

Clarence H. Dawson, M.D.
Instructor

Harrell C. Dodson, M.D.
Instructor

John H. Dunn, M.D.
Instructor

Edward M, Farris, M.D.
Instructor

Athol L. Frew, Jr., D.D.S.
Instructor

George H. Guthrey, M.D.
Instructor

Harold W. Heckler, M.D.
Instructor

Alfred A. Hellams, M.D.
Instructor

Hobert	 Hirschi, D.D.S.
Instructor

Robert P. Holt. M.D.
Instructor

Jack V. D. Hough, M.D.
Instructor

Robert C. Lawson, M.D.
Instructor

A. C. Lisle, M.D.
Instructor

James N. Lysaught, M.D.
Instructor

Robert D. McKee, M.D.
Instructor

R. Gibson Parrish, M.D.
Instructor

Maurice Peter, M.D.
Visiting Lecturer
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George T. Price, D.V.M.
Instructor

Robert A. Rix, Jr., M.D.
Instructor

Herbert V. L. Sapper, M.D.
Instructor

Jerome D. Shaffer, M.D.
Instructor

Harold G. Sleeper, M.D.
Instructor

John R. Stacy, M.D.
Instructor

Robert C. Troop, Ph.D.
Instructor

William L. Waldrop, M.D.
Instructor

Charles H. Wilson, M.D.
Instructor

Leroy D. Wright, M.D.
Instructor

John DeVore, M.D.
Clinical Assistant

Emil P. Farris, M.D.
Clinical Assistant

William H. Garnier, M.D.
Clinical Assistant

Robert W. King, M.D.
Clinical Assistant

John E. Lewis, D.D.S.
Clinical Assistant

Richard B. Lincoln, M.D.
Clinical Assistant

Richard B. Lincoln, M.D.
Consulting Clinical Assistant

Assistant Professor	 Pathology

Assistant Professor	 Surgery

Assistant Professor	 Pediatrics

Assistant Professor	 Pediatrics

Assistant Professor	 Psychiatry

Assistant Professor	 Orthopedic Surgery

Assistant Professor	 Physiology

Assistant Professor	 Orthopedic Surgery

Assistant Professor	 Surgery

Assistant Professor	 Surgery

Instructor	 Medicine

Instructor	 Opthalmology

Instructor	 Opthalmology

Instructor	 Opthalmology

Instructor	 Surgery

Instructor	 Medicine

Consulting Instructor Psychiatry



Consulting Instructor

Instructor

Instructor

Instructor

Instructor

Instructor

Clinical Assistant

Clinical Assistant
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Psychiatry

Orthopedic Surgery

Medicine

Medicine

Medicine

Medicine

Psychiatry

Psychiatry
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John Meyer, M.D.
Consulting Clinical Assistant

William A. Miller, M.D.
Clinical Assistant

Sam N. Musallam, M.D.
Clinical Assistant

William Paschal, M.D.
Clinical Assistant

Richard W. Payne, M.D.
Clinical Assistant

Byron Smith, M.D.
Clinical Assistant

James M. Behrman, M.D.
Visiting Lecturer

Carl T. Steen, M.D.
Visiting . Lecturer

Approved.

President Cross recommended appointment of the following physicians
as Associate Preceptors in the School of Medicine for the year 1955-56. They
are recommended by the respective Preceptors from among local physicians will-
ing to participate in the Preceptorship Program for the senior medical students.

Preceptor

Carl H. Bailey, M.D., Stroud

Associate Preceptor'

Ross P. Demas, M.D., Stroud

Preceptor

Lynn C. Barnes, M.D., Nowata

Associate Preceptors 

James H. Elliott, M.D., Nowata
O. L. Grigsby, M.D., Nowata
S. A. Lang, M.D., Nowata
H. M. Prentiss M.D., Nowata
Denton Thomas, 	 Nowata

Preceptor

John I. Blender, M.D., Cherokee

Associate Preceptor

George Hart, M.D., Cherokee

Precentor

John M. Carson, M.D., Shawnee

Associate Preceptors 

August C. Gauchat, M.D., Shawnee
Horton E. Hughes, M.D., Shawnee
James D. Loudon, M.D., Shawnee
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Preceptor

M. A. Connell, M.D., Picher

Associate Preceptors 

Glen Cosby, M.D., Miami
Norton R. Ritter, M.D., Picher

Preceptor

 Wee.Woenrdelken,. Miamipt 

Walter H. Dersch, Jr., M.D., Shattuck

Associate Preceptors 

Richard H. Burgtorf, M.D., Shattuck
F. S. Newman, M.D., Shattuck
M. H. Newman, M.D., Shattuck
J. J. Smith, M.D. , Shattuck

Preceptor

Joe L. Duer, M.D., Woodward

Associate Preceptors 

M. K. Braly, M.D. Woodward
Myron C. England, ,144 • Woodward
Frank E. Flack, M.D., Woodward
J. D. Fetzer M.D., Woodward
R. G. Obermiller, M.D., Woodward
C. W. Tedrowe, M.D., Woodward
D. A. Vloedman, M.D., Woodward

Preceptor

Kenneth E. Godfrey, M.D., Okeene

Associate Preceptors 

Thomas H. Henley, M.D., Okeene
Claude H. Williams  M.D., Okeene

Preceptor

J. William Finch, M.D., Hobart

Associate Preceptors

William Bernell, M.D., Hobart
J. P. Braun, M.D., Hobart
M. Wilson Mahone, M.D., Hobart
Ralph S. Phelan, M.D., Hobart
Richard F. Shriner, Jr., M.D., Hobart
Jack B. Tolbert, M.D., Mt. View

Preceptor

David Fried,	 Mangum

Associate Preceptors 

Charles E. Baker, M.D., Granite
Dwight D. Pierson, M.D., Mangum
Fred S. Sellers, M.D., Mangum
Thom L. Wainright, M.D., Mangum

Preceptor

George Gathers, M.D., Stillwater

Associate Preceptors 

Powell Fry, M.D., Stillwater
Leon C. Freed, M.D., Perkins
Robert E. Roberts, M.D., Stillwater
Harold R. Sanders, M.D., Stillwater
Haskell Smith, M.D., Stillwater
Lee R. Wilhite, M.D., Perkins

Preceptor

Robert B. Gibson, M.D., Ponca City

Associate Preceptor

Robert W. Gibson, M.D., Ponca City

Preceptor

C. L. Johnson, Jr., M.D., Bartlesville

Associate Preceptors 

Robert G. Allen, 	 Bartlesville
Elvin Amen, M.D., Bartlesville
John E. Scott, M.D., Bartlesville
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Preceptor

Ray H. Lindsey, M.D., Pauls Valley

Associate Preceptors

J. Nash Byrd, M.D., Paula Valley
J. A. Graham, M.D., Pauls Valley
Hugh H. Monroe, M.D., Paulo Valley
John M. Moore, M.D., Pauls Valley
Ray E. Spence, M.D., Pauls Valley

Precentor

W, C. McCurdy, Jr., M.D., Purcell

Associate Precentors

W. G. Long, M.D., Purcell
W. Tex Stone, M.D., Purcell

Preceptor

Glen W. McDonald, M.D., Pawhuska

Associate Preceptors.

Richard U. Loy, M.D.,-Pawhuska
William A. Loy, M.D., Pawhuska
Wesley T. Manning„'M.D.„ Pawhuska
Cody Ray, M.D. Pawhuska

E. A. McGrew, M.D., Beaver

Associate Preceptor

Ed Calhoon, M.D., Beaver

Precentor

John A. Mcintyre, M.D., Enid

Associate Precentors

B. J. Cordonnier, M.D., Enid
Hugh Matthews, M.D., Enid
L. F. Shryock„ M.D., Enid
Evens E. Talley, M.D., Enid

Preceptor

James So Petty, M.D., Guthrie

Associate Precentor

Phillips R. Fife, M.D., Guthrie
Elton Lehew, M.D., Guthrie
J. L. Lehew, M.D., Guthrie
R. F. Ringrose, M.D., Guthrie

Thomaa E. Rhea, M.D., IdabelAssociate Preceptro

Robert L. Loftin„ M.D., Broken Bow.

Preceptor

H. V. Schaff, M.D., Holdenville

Associate Preceptors

D. H. Cramblett, M.D., Holdenville
L.A.S. Johnston, M.D., Holdenville
T. A. Trow,	 Holdenville

Edward T. Shirley, M.D., Wynnewood

Associate Precentor

M. E. Robberson M.D., Wynnewood

Precentor

Carlton E. Smith, M.D., Henryetta

Associate Preceptors

I. W. Bollinger, M.D., Henryetta
Luster I. Jacobs, M.D., Henreyetta

Preceptor

Aubrey E. Stowers, M.D., Sentinel

Associate Preceptors

Ralston R. Hann. h,, M.D., Sentinel
L. G. Livingston„ M.D.„ Cordell
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Preceptor

C. A. Traverse, M.D., Alva

Associate Preceptors

T. D. Benjergerdes, M.D., Alva
D. B. Ensor, M.D., Alva
John Simon, M.D., Alva •
I. F. Stephenson, M.D., Alva
A. B. Hinkle, M.D., Alva

Approved.

Preceptor

Henry C. Wolfe, M.D., Hugo

Associate Preceptors 

E. A. Johnson, M.D., Hugo
Julius A. LaCroix, M.D., Hugo
Floyd L. Waters, M.D., Hugo

Preceptor

J. F. York, M.D., Madill

Associate Preceptor

0. A. Cook, M.D., Madill

There being no further business the meeting was adjourned.

//ia k!',A..6([

Emil Kraettli, Secretary
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